                                   SOUTH TANGIPAHOA PARISH PORT COMMISSION

                                              TUESDAY, JUNE 14, 2011 at 12:00 Noon
                                                  MINUTES – REGULAR MEETING
President Mark Griggs called the meeting to order at 12:00 noon on Tuesday  June 14, 2011 at the office of the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission, 163 W. Hickory Street, Ponchatoula, Louisiana.

Ms. Lee Barends gave the invocation and followed with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Commissioners Present:  Don Boihem, Daryl Ferrara, Mark Griggs, Parker Layrisson, Lucas Watkins and

                                         Michael Williams                                         
Commissioner Absent:  Don Bankston
Others Present:  Patrick Dufresne, Director; Helen A. Muller, Secretary; George E. Lowe, Lee Barends, Andre Coudrain, Don Boudreaux, Chris Broadwater, Ella Barbe, Sparky Welles, Chris Guidry, Cindy Benitez with the Tangipahoa Public Relations/Action News and Media Representative Don Ellzey, The Daily Star.
All visitors in attendance were introduced and welcomed. 

It was moved by Commissioner Ferrara and seconded by Commissioner Williams that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the agenda as presented.  Motion passed unanimously.

It was moved by Commissioner Williams and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the minutes, as presented, of its regular meeting held on May 10, 2011. Motion passed unanimously.

TREASURER’S REPORT:

Treasurer Watkins presented the financials for the period ending May 31, 2011, reporting that the total revenues were $31,265.81 and the total expenses were $55,923.23, leaving a negative net income of $24,657.42.  The negative net income figure pertained to the additional port site maintenance, professional contracts and legal expenses. 
It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Williams that the Commission approve the financials, as presented, for the month ending May 31, 2011.  Motion passed unanimously.
Old Business:

1.  DOTD – Port Priority State Project:  SPN 578-53-0012 (321)
A copy of George Lowe’s Progress Report for his services rendered for period covering May 9 - June 10, 2011was presented in the Commissioners’ meeting packet for review and discussion.  Discussed were the following matters:  Insurance review on proposed adjustments; work with potential prospect for port; meeting with engineer on the proposed bulkhead project; review opening of bids for the rail improvements project; discussion of 4” water well, water quality and permits; preparation of specifications  for improvements to Building # 2 structure, doors, loading dock shed roof for submittal to DOTD; work with public works on drainage program; placement of order for more culvert piping; work with inquiries regarding storage of containers and barge activities for potential prospects.
a)  Bid/Proposal Re-Advertised Results

Director Patrick Dufresne reported that three (3) bids/proposals were received on the Re advertised project for  SPN 578-53-0012 (321) - Phase 1- Rail Spur Improvements. The bids/proposals were opened on Wednesday, June 1, 2011, at 11:00 a.m. at the office of the STPPC.  After the opening and reviewing of the documents, they were then submitted to David Colson, PEC, for his review prior to sending to the DOTD office for approval. A list/summary was provided in the Commissioners’ meeting packet listing the three companies that submitted bid proposals and their estimated cost.  Pointer Smith Track Specialist was the lowest bidder at $122,058.00 and met the required qualification to perform the work.  A resolution was requested to award the contract to Pointer Smith Track Specialist for Phase I, Rail Spur Improvements, of SPN 578-53-0012 (321) in order to move forward with the Rail Spur Improvements .
b)  Resolution to Award Contract to Lowest Bidder
It was moved by Commissioner Williams and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the Commission
adopt a resolution to award Pointer Smith Track Specialist, 31093 Terminal Court, Geismar, LA 70734

as the lowest qualified bidder, acting pursuant to the recommendations of  Professional Engineering Consultants (PEC) that the base bid in the amount of $122,058.00 be accepted and the contract be awarded to them.  Motion passed unanimously.

2.  Invoice Payment Approval

Commissioner Watkins presented the following invoices for review and payment approval: 

       a)   Lowe’s Management Services – SPN 0012-(321)  Project – Period 5/6-6/10  Amt.   $4,325.00

       b)    Cashe Coudrain & Sandage-  Service Rendered for Various Agreement Preparations

               and Revisions – Amt. $ 3,784.97
       c)     Jackson-Vaughan Insurance Renewal 5/21/2011-5/21/2012 - $46,837.65
       d)    Contech Construction- Drainage Pipe for  Project- # 36-P-33-08B-01 for $1,000.68

It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Layrisson that the Commission

approve payment for the invoices presented by Treasurer Watkins.  Motion passed unanimously.

4.   Port Insurance Review Update
Sparky Welles, Jackson-Vaughan Insurance Agency, gave a brief summary updating the Commission on their General Liability Insurance coverage.  He reported meeting with Pat Dufresne, George Lowe and Andre Coudrain to discuss the port’s current liability coverage and reiterate other various coverage and provisions.  Discussed was the consolidation of things relative to  port business, tenants, employees, LA Law, automobile, additional equipment, flood insurance,  and other property liabilities to ensure that the proper portfolio of insurance coverage was adequate.  He thanked the Commission for renewing its policy for the year 2012 and will be available to answer any questions that the Commission may have regarding the increase in premium fees. The Commissioners expressed their appreciation for Mr. Welles assistance in updating the Commission on insurance legalities. 
President Griggs apologized for over looking Agenda Item 3.  Review/Amend 2011 Budget and moved/ asked that the Agenda be amended to make correction and proceed accordingly.  Motion passed unanimously
3.  Review/Amend 2011 Budget  

Ms. Lee Barends, ITL Accounting Services, presented for the Commission’s review and approval copies of the proposed budget.  An explanation was given on the amendments to six (6) line items, as follows:  Interest Income, Insurance Expense, Professional Contracts, Retirement Contribution, Property and Site Rep/Maintenance and Legals for fiscal year 2011. The budget presented represented a continuation of current service levels.  The Proposed Amended Budget for 2011 provided information on the various, cash and cost estimates, pertaining to the 2.7 million dollar Port Priority projects at the port.   The budget documents also included anticipated revenues and expenditures for the General Fund, Port Priority 
Projects and Capital Project Funds.  The  proposed Amended 2011 Budget presented for  approval showed   total revenues were $2,255,000.00 and the total expenses were $ 2,601,550.00 with a change in Fund Balance negative $346,550.00 of leaving a Ending Fund Balance of $ 1,109,814.36 .  The negative net income figure pertained to the additional expenses relative to port site maintenance, professional contracts, engineering and legal expenses.  Ms. Barends informed the Commission that the budget will be reviewed again later in the fall and asked if there were any other questions in regards to the contents of the proposed amendments. Commissioner Layrisson thanked Ms. Barends, as he was in agreement with the amendments, and stated that she has done a good job on behalf of the Commission, and at the same time he is pleased with the overall  big port projects and fiscal help in funding whereas the Commission is paying a small portion of expenses, although it appears that the Commission’s expenses are going up and the revenue is not.  He expressed his thoughts on the matter suggesting that it may behoove the Commission to put together an appointed budget/finance committee to serve at reviewing the financial expenditures on professional contracts and other state contracts.  

Commissioner Layrisson conversed with Phil Hebert, Commission’s Auditor, and was told the audit is near completion.  It was suggested by Layrisson that the Commission set a date to call a Special Meeting to have the Audit review. 

It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Watkins that the Commission call a Special Meeting  on Monday, June 27, 2011 at Noon at their office at, 163 W. Hickory St, Ponchatoula, LA

for the purpose of  the Audit Review.  Motion passed unanimously.
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded Boihem that the Commission appoint a  Budget/Finance Committee with Commissioner Ferrara as chairman and Commissioner Watkins and Williams to also serve on the committee,effective as of this meeting.  Motion passed unanimously.

It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Watkins that the Commission amend its agenda to table Item 3. Review/Amend 2011 Budget until after the Audit Review and reviewing by the Budget/Finance Committee.  Motion passed unanimously
5.   Purus Industries Lease Proposal Negotiations for Building # 2
Pat Dufresne, port director, gave a brief summary in regards to the Purus Industries negotiations.  Don Boudreaux, spokesman for Purus Industries, shared their intentions regarding their expansion and need for  Building # 2 at Port Manchac.  Discussion led to the following matters:  sub-leasing, return on investment, term requirements, creation of jobs, rent fees and review of other options. President Griggs recommended that a committee be formed to review and give input in regards to negotiations of other options concerning Purus’s proposal for Building No. 2. in fairness to other potential tenants and the port.  

It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Williams that the Commission create a committee to handle building negotiations and entering into a possible option agreement.  Members to be Commissioner Boihem, Bankston and Griggs.  Motion passed unanimously.
 a)  New Water Well

Port Director Pat Dufresne announced that a new 4” water well will soon be dug/installed at Port Manchac to ensure quality water for its tenant.  The new well will be twice as deep and a chlorine system to provide safe and potable water to facility.  It was decided that the existing well will be buried with fill in that area. 

 b) Automated Roll-Up Door System Installation
Proposals were received for updating Warehouse No. 2 improvements.   The roll-up doors will be automated and new seals will be installed to keep rain water out. This is something the tenant would like to see repaired.
6.  Prospective Tenant (s) Project Research Update
An inquiry was received for Building #2 from a company located in San Antoine, Texas.  Lewis Entergy is interested in obtaining a lease at Port Manchac.  The commodity would be special sand used in the process for oil field explorations.  The sand would be dried, stored and shipped by truck, rail or barge to companies primarily located in Corpus Christi, Texas.  The sand is currently mined/used at a facility in Clinton, La.   This project would create a possibly of ten to twelve jobs.  An update will be given at the next regular meeting of the Commission. 

7.  Sewage Plant/Wastewater Discharge DEQ Permit
Port Director Patrick informed the Commissioners that a new permit had been previously applied for prior to the installation of a new Wastewater Discharge System at the Port Manchac facility.  The plans were to donate it back to the Tangipahoa Sewerage District No. 1.  In that connection, the District obtained from Louisiana Department of Environment Quality a permit to operate the facility.  The Permit Number is LAG530546 for the Port facility and, therefore, any other permit obtained should be terminated.  Ms. Ella Barbe, representative from LA DEQ, presented the necessary documents, a simple process, to properly handle the cancellation of the most recent permit (LAG 541793) applied for.  She clarified the confusion, explaining that it was not necessary that the Commission have two permits.  A Request for Termination, as defined in procedures LAC 33:IX.2907.B, was executed and signed by former President Parker Layrisson.   Ms. Barbe’s only concern was that the most recent permit application was of larger gallons per day capacity.  She will address the gallons per day capacity with Mr. Harper, Sewerage District No. 1, Tangipahoa Parish, and assist him in updating the documents.  Any reimbursement on paid fees will have to be addressed with LA DEQ under the duplicate permit fund.
New Business:
 1.   Executive Session – For the purpose of discussing specific legal matter of the STPPC Audit Review
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Watkins that the Commission amend its Agenda to remove Item 1. Executive Session under New Business. Motion passed unanimously.
  2.  Resolutions for Approval

 a)  Barge Storage Agreement with Odebrecht-Johnson Bros., Joint Venture
Port Director Patrick Dufresne gave brief summary, of a research, in regards to a potential prospect. A barge company representative inquired about storage rates/fees for docking barges at Port Manchac for emergency purposes during the storm season.  

It was moved by Commissioner Williams and Seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the Commission authorize its Executive Director, Patrick J. Dufresne, to enter into an agreement with Odebrecht-Johnson Bros., Joint Venture, registered in the State of Florida with its place of business located at 818 Howard Avenue, Suite 400, New Orleans, LA 70113. The agreement will allow the company to store a minimum of forty (40) barges along the North Pass/Harbor area at Port Manchac.  The storage agreement will begin on June 15, 2011 and expire at the end of 2011 Hurricane season on November 30, 2011. Upon execution of agreement the company agrees to pay a one time payment of $5,000 and a $100.00 per barge/per day storage fee, as needed.  The company agrees to abide by all U.S. Coast Guard and South Tangipahoa Parish Port commission maritime rules and regulations stated in the agreement.  Motion passed unanimously.
 b)  Official Journal –
Request for Proposals was received and two proposals were reviewed by the Commission for the purpose of selecting an Official Journal to serve the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission for the period beginning July 1, 2011 and ending June 30, 2012.

It was moved by Commissioner Ferrara and seconded by Commissioner Williams that the Commission accept the proposal submitted by The Daily Star, dated May 12, 2011, to serve as its Official Journal, effective date beginning July 1, 2011 and ending June 30, 2012 at the contractual rates stated in their proposal, meeting all state law requirements of LA.R.S.43:142 with regards to port related business/public notices.  Motion passed.  Yeas: 5 (Boihem, Ferrara, Watkins, Griggs, Williams,   Abstained:  1 (Layrisson)    Absent:  1 (Bankston)
 c)  Execute Collateral Security Agreement for Public Funds Deposits 
Due to the recent merger between Hancock Bank and Whitney National Bank, to be in legal compliance, it is necessary for the following document to be re-executed with an authorized signature, officer of the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission, “Depositor”, in regards to the Collateral Security Agreement for public fund deposits.
It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Williams that the Commission authorize its President, Mark Griggs to re-execute the necessary documents regarding the Collateral Security Agreement for Public Funds Deposits as requested by Hancock Bank.  Motion passed.
Yeas:  5  (Boihem, Griggs, Layrisson, Watkins, Williams)  Abstained:  1  (Ferrara)   Absent:  1 (Bankston).
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Boihem that the Commission amend its agenda to add under New Business under Resolution for Approval (d) Guidry & Associates Agreement.  Motion passed unanimously.

It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Williams that the Commission authorizes its Executive Director, Patrick J. Dufresne, to enter into an agreement with Guidry & Associated, to perform governmental consulting/professional services on behalf of the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission on an as-needed basis.  The consultant will only be compensated with reimbursement of reasonable travel expenses and direct cost associated with any governmental consulting/professional services rendered at the request of the Port Commission.  Motion passed unanimously.
Remarks:
Executive Director – Thanked the Commissioners who were in attendance at the Port of New Orleans on site visit and the Port of New Orleans-Board of Commissioners for coordinating the event.  Also, thanks to President Griggs and Commissioner Layrisson for their assistance and recent input for the Advocate News-paper article. 
Personal Privilege - Commissioner Layrisson acknowledged Chris Broadwater attendance and thanked                   him for attending and showing his interest in the Port’s activities.
It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the Commission adjourned its meeting.  Motion passed unanimously.

Meeting adjourned approximately 1:10 p.m.

                                                                                                         Don Boihem, Secretary

